NEWTOWN BOROUGH PLANNING COMMISSION

MEETING MINUTES

February 6, 2012
In attendance were members Mark Craig, Debbie Donofry, Paul Salvatore, Paul Snyder, Karen White, Warren Woldorf and Borough Council Liaison, Larry Auerweck.  
Audience members included Jayne Spector, Allan Smith, Susan Bannon, John Burke, and Jeanne Haeckel.   

Call to Order

Chairman Craig called the meeting to order at 7:03 P.M. 
He commented on the discussion that took place at the Conditional Use hearing for Stocking Works II, discussions with Mr. Smith and discussions with various members of Borough Council regarding the matter.  He advised that he invited Mr. Smith to the meeting to discuss the project.
New Business

Plan For 2012


Chairman Craig proposed the following goals for the Commission in 2012:

· Review of Comprehensive Plan vs. Ordinances

· Review Noise Ordinance

· Review Sign Ordinance – Temporary Promotional Sign Addition

· Ideas from Commission Members

Review of Comprehensive Plan vs. Ordinances

Chairman Craig referenced documentation received from Mr. Woldorf with regards to there being various conflicts in the ordinances.  He discussed the Commission’s need to review both the Comprehensive Plan and ordinances for any discrepancies.

Noise Ordinance Review

Chairman Craig advised the members on Council’s request to review the Borough’s Noise Ordinance.  He noted that there was a complaint from a Newtown Station resident with regards to snow removal.  

Mr. Woldorf reported that Council did take action with regards to the noise ordinance at the July, 2011 meeting.    

Signs – Temporary Promotional Sign Addition
Chairman Craig suggested a topic for 2012 be temporary promotional signs. 
Ideas from Commission Members

Chairman Craig advised the members that he is also looking for their ideas.  
Mrs. White commented on a suggestion made by Mrs. Spector with regards to adding parking to the eastern side of State Street (south of Penn Street).  Mr. Woldorf reported on the information he received and that Jacobs Engineering Group concluded that it would not be worth it.

Chairman Craig inquired if the members had any other items for future discussion.

Mrs. White inquired on the status of the A-frame sign.  Mr. Salvatore reported that Mr. Witchell advised him that he did submit sample signs to the Borough.  It was suggested to check with Mrs. Scull regarding the sample signs.  Chairman Craig suggested developing a subsection in the sign ordinance to allow temporary promotional signs.

Mr. Snyder commented on past suggestions for the Borough’s various Committees/Commissions/Boards working more closely together.  The members discussed the benefits of the various groups working together.  Mr. Burke agreed that the various groups should work together and share information.  Mr. Salvatore reported that the Township has liaisons for their various groups.  The members agreed to think about which groups they would like to be a liaison to.

Chairman Craig advised that he would like to schedule the Bucks County Planning Commission to make a presentation on various topics; he requested the members to think about what topics they would like discussed.

Old Business

Stocking Works II Conditional Use Review (Plan A)

Recap of Conditional Use Discussion at Council Meeting (1/26/2012), Discussion on Parking Requirements and Calculation Assumptions and Discussion on Traffic Flow In and Around Development
Chairman Craig recapped the discussions that took place at the January 26, 2012 Conditional Use hearing.  He noted that Newtown Township, the Temperance House and the Newtown Creek Coalition have requested party status.  The members briefly discussed the guidelines that allow organizations to have party status.  The Township’s attorney inquired as to whether the plan complies with the Borough’s Ordinances.  The lack of detail in the plan leaves cause for concern as to whether the plan complies.  Various topics discussed included front yard setbacks, parking and traffic flow.
The members discussed the Borough’s parking requirements for the proposed uses and the calculation assumptions.  Mr. Smith reported that at this time he is unsure of who the tenants will be.
Chairman Craig reported that he is concerned that down the road, relief will be needed.  Mr. Smith advised that could be a possibility, due to the changing of tenants and the economy.
Mr. Salvatore advised that he is concerned with regards to a possible eatery and not having adequate parking for the final uses.  Mr. Smith noted that it would be at least one year before an engineered plan is developed.  He should know who the tenants will be at that time.  He advised that per the ordinance, he is following procedure. 
Mr. Salvatore reported on his experiences dealing with the Township when it comes to land development and conditional use.
Chairman Craig noted that the Borough has not had many dealings with conditional use applications.

Mr. Smith also noted that several municipalities do not have conditional use applications.

Mrs. White reported that her concerns include delivery access, difficulty in finding tenants, and the lack of an engineered plan.  Mr. Smith advised that he is just following the Borough’s rules and that at this stage of the project engineered plans are not required.

The members discussed plans A, B and C.

Mrs. White noted that even a massing plan needs a practical application.  

Mr. Smith reported that the State Store would like a 13,000 sq. ft. gross building.  Which according to the ordinance it is not permitted to have residential on the second floor, so a variance would be needed.  He noted again that he is following the Borough’s procedures.

Mr. Snyder questioned what the Commission’s next steps should be.  Chairman Craig advised that the Commission can only convey their thoughts to Council.  Mrs. White commented on focusing on how the project will impact the community.

Mr. Snyder questioned if Mr. Smith could provide the Commission with further information.  Mr. Smith discussed the process and suggested it would be at least six months after the Conditional Use approval before seeing an engineered plan.
Mr. Smith reported that of the three plans submitted, Plan B is his favorite, but was denied due to lack of status.  Mr. Burke noted that Plan B was denied, due to the applicant not having ownership of all of the properties involved in the proposed project.
Mr. Burke questioned why the applicant is having the Borough review Plan A, if that is not the plan the applicant really wants to proceed with.  Mr. Smith offered what information he could and suggested that to hear Plan B the Borough would have to agree to transfer the property over.  

Mrs. White commented on the Conditional Use hearing and addressing the Borough’s traffic concerns.  Mr. Smith reported that he is hopeful to make that presentation to Council at the Conditional Use hearing.
The members agreed their biggest concerns are parking and traffic.
The members confirmed that the new parking ordinance does apply to the plan.

Mr. Salvatore reported on his concerns with regards to Plan B and how removing the two parking lots will affect the businesses.

The members discussed how the current businesses will be affected by the various plans Mr. Smith is proposing.
Mr. Smith referenced the book “The Experience Economy” with regards to shopping experiences.

Mr. Salvatore inquired on Plan B and the removal of 85 parking spaces.  Mr. Smith reported that the plan would replace 64 spaces and advised that the removal of the current liquor store building will provide additional parking spaces in that area.

The members discussed the parking with regards to the lack of convenience and the effects to businesses on State Street.
Mr. Smith advised that he prefers Plan B, but will settle for Plan A.

Mr. Salvatore and Chairman Craig agreed they liked the idea of office use.  Mr. Smith reported that offices are not financeable.
The members discussed the current and future economy.
Mr. Smith noted that many offices are downsizing or sharing uses.
Mrs. Donofry commented on the removal of parking spaces in Plan B.  Mr. Salvatore advised that he is concerned with how that loss of parking would affect businesses.

Chairman Craig commented on traffic, parking, and the shopping experience.  He suggested shifting the building and parking proposed in Plan B.

Mr. Salvatore noted that he is concerned with regards to Plan A and the traffic flow.  Mr. Smith reported that the plan is not there yet, that an engineered plan is needed and that he is just following procedure.
Chairman Craig noted that traffic flow is a critical issue and part of the Conditional Use.  Another issue is with regards to site grades, the loading dock and the steep grade.  Mr. Smith suggested that there will be some cut and fill done on the property.
Mrs. White commented on the final plan, density and the size of the units.  Mr. Smith reported that the proposed square footage for the units is 1,700 sq. ft.  He visions older individuals purchasing the units; he referenced his experience with Barclay Court.
Mrs. White advised on her concerns that the units are too large.  Mr. Smith reported on the reasoning for size of units.

Mr. Salvatore commented on Plan C and the underground residential parking shown which is not shown on Plans A or B.  

Mr. Smith commented on the parking stall sizes, ways to increase parking and the parking size standards.  He advised that he is following the ordinance.  He also discussed what the ordinances’ require and HARB’s review.  
The members discussed shoppers being inconvenienced when it comes to parking and walking.  
Mrs. White reported that when it comes to shopping she wants the convenience not the experience.
The members discussed their concerns with how the economy is affecting businesses

Mr. Salvatore suggested that the majority of consumers want convenience.  He also discussed getting consumers to walk.
Mr. Smith suggested that the experience needs to entice people to shop in town.  He reported on his vision for the Borough.
Mrs. Donofry commented on a person’s mindset and use of time.  She agrees with Mr. Smith in some ways regarding creating a shopping experience.  She discussed the Conditional Use hearing and inquired on the next steps.  Chairman Craig reported on issues discussed at the hearing and noted that Council has not yet asked any questions.  Mr. Salvatore commented on possible reasons why the Township is so involved in the hearings are traffic and parking.  Chairman Craig agreed that the Township is probably concerned with how the project will affect traffic, parking and the overall congestion.  He suggested that the Temperance House is concerned with parking.  Mr. Woldorf commented with regards to the Temperance House, parking, traffic and party status.
Chairman Craig commented on Plan A perceiving no loss of parking.
Mr. Woldorf commented on Plan B and reported that overall no parking spaces are lost, only the parking convenience.
Mr. Snyder feels that the shopping experience factor is important, but convenience is nice.  He would like to see a more detailed/engineered plan.
Mr. Woldorf commented on the conditional use process, the review of preliminary plans, the five points and the applicant meeting the ordinance requirements and satisfying Council.
Mr. Smith discussed the visioning map on the wall in Borough Hall.  

The members discussed the Conditional Use process being very formal.
Mr. Salvatore commented on the project moving forward and suggested starting the construction of the residential units first to have the least impact.  Mr. Smith reported that the construction schedule may be in accordance to the tenants’ needs.  
Mr. Smith provided the members with a project summary for the proposed Stocking Works II.

Chairman Craig advised that the next Conditional Use hearing is scheduled for February 23, 2012.  He reported that he would update Council on the Commission’s concerns which include traffic and parking.
Mr. Woldorf noted that the project can’t move forward until all parties are satisfied with regards to the traffic and parking concerns.  He discussed reviewing fully engineered/preliminary as final plans and the matters needing to be resolved in a collaborated effort.
The members agreed that more level of detail is needed to satisfy all parties involved.
Mr. Smith reported that he is happy to meet with anyone to discuss the proposal, but per the Borough is unable to.

The members discussed the Conditional Use and the applicant agreeing to various conditions.
Chairman Craig advised the members that he will report to Council on the meeting and advised them of the Commission’s concerns.  He encouraged members to attend the Conditional Use hearing scheduled for February 23, 2012.

Mrs. Spector complemented the Commission on their work.  She commented on the traffic congestion, making things convenient, and feels that the design will keep changing.  She discussed the Borough’s vision for the town and the ability to provide convenience.
Ms. Haeckel noted that she feels Plan B is beautiful, but not convenient.  She discussed the Conditional Use hearing, traffic and focusing on Plan A.  She thanked the Commission for their time.
Other Business

Mr. Woldorf reported that he had a question for Mr. Auerweck with regards to name panels on directory signs and HARB approval.  Mr. Burke advised that action was taken at the January 26, 2012 Council meeting and that if the replacement plaque matches the existing plaques on the directory sign in material, color and style, approval can be given by the Zoning Officer.  HARB approval is not needed.  It was agreed that the Commission should have a copy of the ordinance.  Chairman Craig advised that he would contact Mrs. Scull to request copies of the ordinance for the members.  Mr. Woldorf advised that zoning ordinance changes need to go before the BCPC.  He reported on the process for approving ordinances.
Approval of January 9, 2012 Meeting Minutes

Minutes of the regular meeting of January 9, 2012 were reviewed.  Mr. Woldorf reported that he had several changes.  On page 1, Jayne Spector should be removed from the member’s attendance list; he clarified that Mrs. Spector resigned from the Commission.  On page 2, under the selection of meeting dates and time for 2012 section, the last sentence should read – Former Chairman Woldorf reported that he notified the Borough of the Commission’s 2012 meeting schedule.  On page 3, the second sentence in the second paragraph should read – Mr. Woldorf reported that according to his calculations “Scheme C” would be the third least dense area within the Borough.

Mrs. White made a motion to approve the minutes from January 9, 2012 as corrected.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Salvatore and passed unanimously (6-0).

Privilege of the Floor

The members discussed the Commission having a vacancy.  Mr. Burke advised the members that Council would be reviewing two applications at their work session and that a new member should be appointed by the Commission’s March meeting. 
Adjournment
There being no further business, Chairman Craig requested a motion to adjourn the meeting.

Mr. Woldorf made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mrs. 
White and passed unanimously (6-0).

The meeting adjourned at 9:01 P.M.

The next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 5, 2012 at 7:00 P.M. 
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